
MINUTES

Meeting of the Board of Directors

Denver Metropolitan Major League Baseball Stadium District

April 24, 2014
Board Members Present




Board Members Absent
Raymond T. Baker, Chairman



John Dikeou
Wil Alston







Patty Baca

Ruben Valdez

Patty Imhoff

Bob Lee

Agenda Item 1.


On Thursday, April 24, 2014, a meeting of the Board of Directors of the Denver Metropolitan Major League Baseball Stadium District was called to order at 10:00 a.m. by Raymond T. Baker, Chairman.  As there was a quorum, the following business was conducted.

Agenda Item 2.
Regular Business

Suite Policy:

Bob Lee stated that the purpose of today’s board meeting was to discuss reviewing and formalizing a policy for the use of the tickets for a suite and in the grandstand as provided to the District pursuant to the Lease.  Bob stated that the current policy which has been in effect during the time he has been a board member is that each board member received tickets for 4 games to use or donate to charity.  Each of the six counties in the District received tickets for 4 games to use or distribute as they deemed appropriate and the remaining tickets were given to charities or schools.  Bob said that during the Senate confirmation hjearing, Senator Tochtrop and others urged the board to review the policy and expressed concerns about the board members having discretion over tickets for 4 games each.  Bob said that he believed the concerns merited discussion.
Bob reviewed a new draft policy on use of suite and tickets that was before the board.  Under the draft policy, each County or City and County would receive tickets for 4 games.  The City and County of Broomfield would be added as a recipient as it is within the District.  The remaining tickets would be distributed to requesting charities or schools on a first-come, first-served basis, with the first and last game of each season reserved for attendance by the board members.  The applications will be taken through the District’s website which will also include the new policy.

Bob asked Ray Baker to make comments.  Ray said he believes that this board consists of seven very dedicated board members who are serving the taxpayers by trying to make its asset, Coors Field, last for 60-70 years instead of 25 years.  Ray stated the board has always strived to operate in a transparent manner and when something is pointed out that the board can do better, it should accept it and improve.
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Ray stated that he met with Senator Tochtrop and representatives of the Governor’s office two days ago, and all agreed there should be a written policy, which is reflected by the draft distributed to the board, detailing how the tickets are distributed to charities and schools and providing for documentation of each entity that uses the tickets.  In the meeting, Senator Tochtrop and the Governor’s office urged the board to move quickly on this matter.  Ray said that the existing policy should have been clearer and made publicly available before today and regrets that it was not, but the board was meeting promptly as requested.  Wil Alston, Patty Imhoff, Patty Baca and Ruben Valdez asked questions about how the policy would work and what type of charities would benefit and there was discussion on the same.  Ruben indicated that he did not think it was a proper role for the District or its board to be deciding what entities receive the tickets and this was perhaps better done by the Rockies.  Ray said that his thinking was that the District should explore the Rockies’ capabilities, but not be afraid to do this itself.  Wil stated that any policy adopted should include a request that the Counties report back on who used the tickets they distributed.  Bob asked that the District utilize on-line applications as much as possible and liked that it was clear in the policy that the users of the tickets must pay for food and beverages.  Ruben and Bob requested that Matt Sugar and Craig Umbaugh, legal counsel, meet with the Rockies to discuss their capabilities to assist with the distribution of tickets.

Ruben moved the adoption of the policy rehgarding the use and distribution of tickets, and Patty Baca seconded the motion.  Patty Baca asked to make two friendly clarifications to the policy, clarifying that the charities  entitled to request the tickets must be a 501(c)(3) organizations and that the schools entitled to request the tickets would be pre-K through 12th grade schools.  The clarifications were acceptable to the other board members.  With those clarifications to be included, the motion to adopt the policy in the form presented at the meeting, as amended, was unanimously approved.

RESOLUTION 2-14:

A motion that the Policy on Use of Suite and Tickets as attached hereto is hereby approved by the Board of Directors and to authorize the Chair to take such other and further action as may be necessary or appropriate to effect the purposes of this resolution was unanimously approved. (6-0)

Agenda Item 3.

Comments from the Public:


None.
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Agenda Item 4.

Comments from the Board:


None.
Agenda Item 5.

Other Business:


None

Agenda Item 6.

Adjourn:


There being no other business, a motion to adjourn this meeting of the District was made by Ruben Valdez, seconded by Wil Alston and unanimously approved.







__________________________________







Secretary-Treasurer

DENVER METROPOLITAN MAJOR LEAGUE BASEBALL STADIUM DISTRICT

RESOLUTION 2-14

A quorum being present, the following resolution was adopted on a vote of 6 in favor and 0 opposed, with 0 abstentions, on the 24th day of April, 2014.

RESOLVED, that the Policy on Use of Suite and Tickets as attached hereto is hereby approved by the Board of Directors and to authorize the Chair to take such other and further action as may be necessary or appropriate to effect the purposes of this resolution was unanimously approved. 





AUTHENTICATED:






_________________________________________






Raymond T. Baker, Chairman
DENVER METROPOLITAN MAJOR LEAGUE BASEBALL STADIUM DISTRICT

POLICY ON USE OF SUITE AND TICKETS

This establishes the policy for use of the Stadium District Suite and tickets at Coors Field by the board, 501(c)(3) organizations (“charities”) and preK-12 schools within the Denver Metropolitan Major League Baseball Stadium District.  The District Suite is currently Suite 42.  Each suite ticket package includes 14 tickets and 3 parking passes.  There are also 6 other non-suite tickets available.  The scheduling of the suite and tickets will be done by the Stadium District staff.

Once the Colorado Rockies’ schedule for the coming season has been issued (usually in late January or early February), the suite tickets and the other tickets for four dates each will be sent to the County Commissions of Adams, Arapahoe, Boulder, Douglas and Jefferson Counties, the Mayor of the City and County of Denver and the Mayor of the City and County of Broomfield for them to distribute in accordance with all applicable laws.  The Counties and City and Counties are requested to report the names of the respective organizations using the suite and tickets to the District.  The first and last game of each season are reserved for attendance by Board members.

Any 501(c)(3) organization or preK-12 school within the District may request use of the District Suite and the non-suite tickets for the remaining dates by completing the request form on the District website, DMMLBSD.com  The website will contain a notice similar to the following:

Denver Metropolitan Major League Baseball Stadium District is happy to support 501(c)(3) organizations and preK-12 school groups by offering the use of the District Suite and tickets to qualified organizations.  Over fifty dates will be available each baseball season for such charitable organizations and schools.  Requests for use of the suite and the tickets can be made by filling out the requested contact information about your organization in the attached link.  Qualified organizations will be contacted as to the date the suite and tickets are available for their use.

Use of the suite and the tickets will be given on a “first-come, first-served” basis for the next available date.  Any qualifying charity or school which applies but does not receive a suite and tickets may re-apply in future years.  If a charity or school notifies the District that it cannot use the suite or the tickets on the designated date, the charity or school may re-apply for another date.  The District will begin notifying charities or schools that have submitted a request before the season the week after dates for the suite and tickets are sent to the Counties.  For requests received during the season, the District staff will notify the charity or school within ten days of its submittal of the availability of the suite or tickets and of the available date.  In the event that use of the suite and other tickets has not been requested three (3) business days prior to a game, the District staff shall contact the Boys & Girls Club, Environmental Learning for Kids or a similar organization benefiting youth and offer to provide the available tickets to them.  The District reserves the right to request information to confirm the 501(c)(3) charitable or preK-12 school status of any organization.  The District staff will maintain a list of each organization that uses the suite or the tickets and by using the suite or tickets, the organization agrees that such information will be publicly available.

The cost of food, beverages and alcohol is not the responsibility of the District and will be arranged by the responsible party for each game.  In order to arrange for food and beverages for the District Suite, the user must contact the Coors Field Suite Catering Office at 303-312-2550.  Food and beverage orders must be placed at least 72 hours prior to the game you will be attending, and the user will be required to provide a credit card number upon ordering.  Outside food is not allowed into the suite.  Guest Services will be available in the suite on game day to attend to food and beverage needs and assist guests as needed.

There is wheelchair seating available in the suite and Rockies Guest Services staff is available on game day to assist guests in getting to the suite if necessary.

Suite guests must enter Coors Field with an actual ticket.  Lost tickets cannot be replaced.

In the event of a rain-out, the Colorado Rockies will schedule a make-up game and the individual suite holder or ticket holder for that date will be responsible for making sure the ticket holders for that date receive the new information.
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